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STAFF REPORT
SUBJECT:
Proposed ORDINANCE 2006-0250 requests a supplemental appropriation of $6,802,900.  This appropriation amount would allow the Executive to purchase all new furniture, fixtures and equipment (FF&E) for the New County Office Building (NCOB).  
UPDATE FROM 7/5/06 CAPITAL BUDGET COMMITTEE MEETING:

This is the second hearing on this legislation.  At the July 5th, 2006 Capital Budget Committee, staff presented an overview of the proposed ordinance.  There were a number of issues for which further analysis was needed.  Additional information has also been submitted by Executive staff since the July 5th meeting.  The staff report has been updated and is followed by an explanation of the striking amendment drafted at the Chair’s direction.

BACKGROUND:

The New County Office Building is currently under construction and scheduled for completion in May of 2007.  King County agencies will begin occupying the building as early as June, 2007.  The Executive transmitted his request for $6.8 million of budgetary authority to acquire NCOB Furniture Fixtures & Equipment on May 24, 2006.  

The requested supplemental budget authority covers the estimated cost of supplying up to 1,500 employees with new modular workstations and furnishings.  The $6.8 million estimate also includes costs for new conference center furniture, new conference room furniture for all floors, new ancillary lateral files, chairs, and tables.  This FF&E package was recommended by the project architect, Zimmer Gunsul Frasca (ZGF) Partnership.  The Facilities Management Division (FMD), in consultation with ZGF, has selected ethospace furniture systems for the NCOB.  This system is also proposed as a new standard for King County offices.  This decision was based on factors including space efficiency, interchangeability, product availability and long term cost reductions.  Facilities Management Division staff have prepared a summary document describing these considerations – see Attachment # 4.
In an effort to reduce costs and search for used furniture, the FF&E budget request was made ahead of the timeline necessary to secure new furnishings.  The Executive proposes to purchase as much used product as possible before resorting to purchasing new FF&E.  Used furniture will likely require refurbishing, which could take place between time of acquisition and spring of 2007.
As recognized by Capital Budget Committee Chair, Bob Ferguson, in a June 21, 2006 letter to Executive Sims, the Council requested detailed information about space and furniture requirements in NCOB (see Attachment # 5).  On March 13, 2006 the Council inserted a proviso in Ordinance 15390 requiring a report on the status of the NCOB tenant programming, space planning, fixtures furniture and equipment acquisition and reuse strategies and estimated tenant move costs and schedule.  This action was based on consideration of the fact that the space allocation per worker in NCOB involves significant reductions from the amount of space currently occupied by many of these workers.  This report was due to Council on May 15, 2006.  
On July 13, 2006 Executive staff provided a draft report for NCOB programming, including a proposed stacking diagram for the building.  This report is included at Attachment # 6.  The following information is included in the report:
· Identification of programming status for majority of building tenants and expected completion date of all programming activities (August 15th, 2006)
· Schedule for majority of tenant moves into the New County Office Building
· Estimated move costs of $350 per employee 

· Identification of space allocations per employee in the NCOB based on job function.  A comparison to space standards adopted in the 2005 space plan is also provided.
· Identification of January, 2007 as the deadline for ordering new building furnishings and equipment.

· Estimated costs of up to $3 million to purchase, ship, store and refurbish used furnishings and equipment.
The report also reveals that a significant portion of space within the NCOB is not yet programmed.  As can be seen in the stacking diagram (see Attachment #5), at least one entire floor of the building is allocated to “Special Projects”.  Executive staff have communicated a number of potential uses for this unprogrammed NCOB space including facilities for projects such as the Accountable Business Transformation or Vote By Mail projects.  The space has also been considered for Department of Executive Services Administration in the event the Executive relocates to the King County Courthouse.
The July 13th report does not specifically identify plans to use the highly efficient ethospace furnishings for all building tenants.

ANALYSIS
In early July, Executive staff identified an aggressive goal to save up to $2.8 million from the overall $6.8 million FF&E budget by purchasing used equipment and reusing some furnishings. 
Actual costs for used FF&E vary widely and are highly dependent on current availability, equipment condition and market prices.   As noted previously, fully furnishing the NCOB will require 1500 ethospace workstations.  An order of this size is highly unlikely to be filled by a single purchase on the used market.  Three local, independent business furniture dealers have confirmed that filling such an order entirely with used furniture in four to five months time is an ambitious assumption.
As noted above, the July 13th report identifies an estimate of $3 million that would allow the design team to begin searching for, acquiring, shipping, storing and refurbishing used furniture.  This number does not include a predicted number of workstations or a breakdown of the estimate by activity (i.e. storage and refurbishing expenses).  This is likely due in part to the fact that availability of the product is not yet known, however, it is difficult to evaluate the reasonableness of the estimate without making some assumptions about the amount of used furniture expected to be acquired.  In order to meet the earlier stated goal of $4 million total FF&E cost, a $3 million budget would require the acquisition and refurbishing of 85% of the total NCOB furnishings.
In the event that budget is authorized to search for used furnishings, the remaining FF&E budget authority could be authorized in late fall of 2006 without jeopardizing the NCOB project schedule.  This arrangement would still allow the Facilities Management Division to order new furnishings that are unavailable on the used market.  The additional, necessary budget authority request could be made as a part of the Facilities Management Division 2007 budget request.
In response to issues noted above, the Committee Chair directed staff to prepare a striking amendment.  
STRIKING AMENDMENT:  The amendment reduces the total request amount from $6.8 million to $3.0 million based on the following considerations:
 Pros:
· The search for used fixtures, furnishings and equipment for the NCOB could result in substantial financial savings.  Increasing the time available for such a search by authorizing the appropriation request could help to secure the savings. 
· A $3 million appropriation authority should enable the design team to purchase as much used FF&E as can be reasonably expected to be available on the used market.
· This appropriation would allow the project to move forward and allow Executive staff to complete and finalize the requested NCOB programming report before a request for additional expenditure authority is made as a part of FMD’s 2007 budget request.
Cons:
· Programming for the NCOB is not yet complete.  All of the prospective tenants have not yet been identified.  Exact furniture needs are not known.
· Estimates for used furniture purchases are based on unidentified assumptions.
Council staff will continue to work with executive staff to track the status of NCOB programming.
Reasonableness                                                          Ready for Action
Based upon above striking amendment and the existing proviso restriction in Ordinance 15390, the proposed ordinance 2006-0250 appears to be a reasonable business decision.
INVITED:

Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division
Dave Preugschat, DES Deputy Director, Facilities Management Division

Jim Napolitano, DES Capital Projects Manager
Jim Burt, DES Supervisor, Facilities Management Division
ATTACHMENTS:

1. Proposed Striking Amendment S1 to 2006-0250 with attachments
2. Title Amendment T1 to 2006-0250
3. Proposed Ordinance 2006-0250

4. FMD criteria for selection of Ethospace furnishings as new County Standard

5. Draft status report on NCOB programming – transmitted July 13, 2006

6. Letter from Councilmember Bob Ferguson to Executive Sims dated June21, 2006
7. Transmittal Letter, dated May 24, 2006

8. Fiscal Note
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